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The meet:ing was ·called to order at 10.45 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 12r REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) (A/36/855) 
A/37/3/Parts I, II and III, A/37/178, 188 and Corr.l and Add.l, 201, 259, 310, 333, 
412, 419, 420, 422, 452, 4S·5, 500, 519, 521, 540, 556, 564, 611, 618J A/C.3/37/l, 
5, 7 and Corr.l and 2 (English only), 8, 9, lOJ A/C.3/37/L.47, L.50, L.53, 
L.54/Rev.l, L.55, L.57/Rev.2, L.58, L.62, L.64, L.67, L.68, L.69, L.70, L.72, 
L.74-L.77, L.81) 

AGENDA ITEM 93: INTERNATIC1NAL CAMPAIGN AGAINST 'mAFFIC IN DRUGS: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/37/292, A/37/530, A/37/586 J A/C.3/37/L.78) 

1. Mrs. SINGH (India) sai d that her delegation attached great importance to 
international co-operation in the field of narcotic drugs. It was especially 
concerned with the need for ensuring a lasting world-wide balance between the 
supply of opiates produced licitly and the legitimate demand for opiates to be used 
for medical and scientific purposes. There was at present a significant 
overproduction of opiates in the world , which not only aggravated the difficulties 
of monitoring and controlling them but also created grave socio-economic problems 
and imposed immense financial burdens for traditional supplier countries such as 
India and Turkey. 

2. In the case of India, the incomes of opium growers had declined drastically 
because of a significant reduction of the areas under cultivation, the enormous 
drop in export prices and the effects of inflation. It was· important to ensure 
reasonably remunerative prices to the opium growers in order to prevent the risks 
of diversion to illicit tr~ffic. 

3. It was ironic that the· traditional supplier countries should suffer, since 
they had co-operated in the· reduction of narcotic drugs. She pointed out that in 
the Strategy and programme of action formulated by the Commission on Narcotic 
Drugs, countries that had recently begun or expanded the production and manufacture 
of opiates for export were called upon to restric t their production and impose 
restraints on exports in order to avoid displacing long-established producers in 
markets on which they had cepended for so many years. The Strategy and programme 
of action also stated that importing countries should obtain such materials from 
traditional supplier countries. Implementation of those provisions would help to 
alleviate the financial burdens and the socio-economic consequences faced by the 
traditional supplier countries. 

4. At the time when the five-year programme of action had been formulated by the 
Commission on Narcotic Dru~·s, her delegation had proposed the creation of an 
international buffer stock of opiate raw materials or the transfer of stocks to 
manufacturer stocks or to eupplier stocks in the consuming countries. Her 
delegation was pleased to r.ote that the Division of Narcotic Drugs had attached 
considerable priority to that proposal and that an expert group had met to discuss 
the question in September 1981. 
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5. It was essential to provide adequate resources to the Division of Narcotic 
Drugs, so as to make it possible to intensify international co-operation and 
control. 

6. Her delegation welcomed the report on the question of mass exodus submitted to 
the Commission on Human Rights. Some of the recommendations of the report could be 
acted upon with in the existing mandates and resources of the United Nations 
system. Others would entail entrusting additional responsibilities to some of the 
United Nations specialized agencies and bodies and would obviously require further 
discussion. 

7. Much progress had been made by the international community in furthering the 
promotion and protection of human rights. Universally applicable international 
instruments now existed, although they had not all won universal acceptance as 
yet. But in spite of international declarations, conventions, and resolutions, the 
number of communications regardi~~ violations of human rights and the number of 
countries where violations were allegedly occurring had increased sharply. 

8. The biggest challenge to the conscience of all civilized people was still the 
system of apartheid in South Africa. The will of the international community in 
that connection was clear, and the documentation prepared by the Ad Hoc Working 
Group of Experts on Southern Africa left no doubt about the inhuman consequences of 
the barbarous policies pursued by the racist minority regime. It was thus 
incomprehensible that apartheid persisted. 

9. Another example of flagrant and wanton violations of human rights concerned 
the Arab people, 'including the Palestinians, who had been the victims of Israeli 
aggression and occupation. Israel was flouting the will of the international 
community by expanding its aggression. 

10. Whenever problems of human-rights violations arose, there was an attempt to 
resort to the creation of institutional mechanisms, as if such violations were 
taking place because there were not adequate institutional safeguards. Perhaps the 
biggest problem was that, in spite of so many international instruments, human 
rights were still a matter of interpretation, and too often, politics dictated what 
that interpretation should be. 

11. The question of selectivity had been raised in the Committee, and it had been 
said that one region was being singled out for discriminatory treatment. It was 
true that the only situations taken up for specific consideration by the General 
Assembly were all from one region. However, if one included the work being done by 
the Commission on Human Rights, in both the public proceedings and those conducted 
in private meetings under Economic and Social Council resolution 1503 (XLVIII), one 
could see that there was only one region in regard to which there was no specific 
consideration. It was difficult to accept the logic that the United Nations should 
not concern itself with any situation of human-rights violations until it was in a 
position to deal with all such situations. 
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12. The injection of politi<:al considerations into discussions of the human-rights 
issue led to criticism and Cj~icism regarding the efforts of the international 
community to promote human rjghts and was damaging to the legitimate concerns of 
the vast majority of mankind. It was tempting to believe that once civil and 
political rights were guarant.eed, human rights and fundamental freedoms would 
automatically be enjoyed by sll citizens. There was also the temptation to delude 
oneself that political democtacy could be sacrificed on the altar of material 
well-being. Revolutionary iceas could help to accelerate progress, but if they 
became platitudes, people wotld no longer be responsive to them. 

13. India was seeking to synthesize political democracy with economic development 
and social justice. The Prine Minister of India had observed that the country's 
objective was to realize social order through instruments which were compatible 
with the scheme of fundamental rights. Socio-economic revolution could be achieved 
in a non-violent, democratic manner. One of the architects of the Indian 
Constitution had said that it was the intention of the Indian Assembly that the 
Directive Principles of State policy, which essentially comprised economic, social 
and cultural rights, should be the basis of all legislative and executive action 
relating to the governance of the country. The direction of her country's policy 
was therefore clear. There was no reason why anyone should be asked to choose 
between freedom and bread. E~ch in the absence of the other was equally 
dehumanizing. The synthesis ~f political democracy with economic development and 
social justice should be pursJed as a desirable goal. It was therefore distressing 
to find attempts being made t~ compartmentalize human rights or to give primacy to 
one set of rights over anothe.::. 

14. She hoped that such fund.:tmental issues could be considered in the Commission 
on Human Rights, perhaps wi th.in the framework of the Working Group on alternative 
approaches. It was important to speed up progress on the international instruments 
being drafted in the Commission, in particular the draft conventions against 
torture and on the rights of ·:he child. The Commission should give thought to 
taking up only a specific num>er of instruments - perhaps two - for simultaneous 
drafting. The present pattern of working on three or four instruments 
simultaneously led to delays on all instruments and hampered participation by all 
delegations, particularly the small delegations. 

15. She regretted that, in spite of the dec is ions of the Commission on Human 
Rights and the Economic and &•cia! Council, it had not been possible to continue 
the practice of having the United Nations pay the travel expenses and subsistence 
allowances of the members of ~ne Working Group on the right to development. Her 
delegation would not have objE!Cted to the discontinuance if it had been part of a 
uniform practice 5.n the United Nations, but in the case of that Working Group it 
seemed to have been a matter c·f discretion. 

16. She expressed her delegation's appreciation to Sri Lanka for its efforts in 
convening the Colombo Seminar, which had brought together representatives of a 
number of Asian countries. Because of the considerable diversity of socio-economic 
and political systems in the region, it was difficult to make arrangements at the 
regional level. It was obvious that any decision adopted by consensus, as the 
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recommendations of the Seminar had been, was much more likely to prove effective. 
Some of those recommendations, such as those relating to teaching, seminars, 
training and education in the field of human rights, could be taken up within the 
framework of advisory services. Her delegation had joined in sponsoring draft 
resolution A/C.3/37/L.47, initiated by Sri Lanka, and looked forward to continuing 
the discussion in the Commission on Human Rights. 

17. With regard to the measures to be taken against Nazi, Fascist and neo-Fascist 
activities and all other forms of totalitarian ideologies and practices based on 
racial intolerance, hatred and terror, she said that there were no groups or 
organizations in India practising such activities or propagating such ideologies 
and practices. 

18. As a sponsor of draft resolution A/C.3/37/L.52, her delegation was pleased to 
note the progress made by the Working Group drafting the convention on migrant 
workers. 

19. Ms. BOZHKOVA (Bulgaria) said her country fully shared the concern of the 
international community at the fact that, despite national, regional and 
international efforts, the problem of drug abuse and illicit traffic in narcotic 
drugs was expanding dangerously in many parts of the world. The General Assembly's 
adoption of resolution 36/168 was an important step in the national and 
international campaign against drug abuse and the illicit traffic in drugs. Prompt 
implementation of the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy and the programme 
of action by Governments, the relevant.bodies of the United Nations and other 
international organizations would contribute to the creation of a comprehensive 
system of measures to combat drug abuse in its various aspects. 

20. International experience in the field of drug addiction had demonstrated that 
the use of narcotics and other psychotropic substances was closely linked to social 
and economic conditions in a given country. It was general knowledge that drug 
abuse and illicit drug trafficking had reached menacing proportions and continued 
to spread rapidly in a number of capitalist countries. The elimination of those 
negative social phenomena, however, had proved to be impossible without sweeping 
socio-economic changes. In contrast, the problem of drug abuse was non-existent in 
her country because of the very essence of socialist society, which rested on the 
effective guarantee of the individual's civil, political, economic, social and 
cultural rights. Her country supported all United Nations resolutions and 
decisions designed to formulate an efficient and comprehensive system of measures 
in the struggle against drug abuse and illicit drug trafficking. The accession of 
a growing number of countries to the Convention on Psychotropic Substances was an 
encouraging fact. She stressed the obligation of the States Parties to that 
Convention to observe its provisions strictly. 

21. Action to prevent the abuse of narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances must 
comprise broad medical and social measures at both national and international 
levels. Emphasis should be placed first on the creation of effective national 
control systems and then on the undertaking of complementary international 
measures. It was important for Governments to work in close co-operation with the 
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International Narcotics Cono~ol Board and other relevant bodies in areas relating 
to the limitation of the manufacture of narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances, 
the adoption and enforcement of appropriate legislation and the curbing of illicit 
traffic. Implementation of ;~e United Nations five-year programme of action and 
the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy would contribute significantly to 
combating that problem. 

22. Although drug abuse did not constitute a social problem for Bulgaria, its 
geographical position at the crossroads between East and West made the struggle 
against illicit traffic in drugs an important matter. Her Government was expending 
considerable effort and resources in that struggle, mainly through the promotion 
and perfectioning of the func:tions of law-enforcement bodies and the enhancement of 
regional and international cc,-operation. Statistical data analysis showed that 
drug trafficking was perpetruted by foreign nationals transiting through Bulgaria. 
The large amounts of illicit drugs seized in her country in 1980 and 1981 had 
confirmed the apprehensions Clf the international community with regard to growing 
drug abuse. 

23. Bulgaria would continue to pledge its efforts to the struggle of the 
international community to eliminate the problems related to drug abuse and illicit 
traffic in drugs. 

24. Mr. de laBARRE de NANTI~IL (France) said that, in considering various 
situations of human-rights violations throughout the world, his delegation had 
always been guided by two baf:ic principles. The first was that the fundamental 
choices made by peoples, regc.rdless of their nature, should be heeded and 
respected. It was important to be alert to indications of serious deterioration in 
human rights, to become infotmed about them and to act accordingly. His delegation 
had acted and would continue to act on the basis of such constant vigilance. The 
second basic principle was that the question of human rights should not serve as an 
opportunity or a pretext for political confrontation. The approach to human rights 
must be impartial, objective, and divested of any partisan or ideological spirit. 
Those two principles were of crucial importance to the serenity of the Committee's 
deliberations, to the objectivity of its recommendations and to respect for human 
rights. 

25. On the basis of those ccmments, his delegation felt that three very different 
situations were of particular concern. The situation in Poland since 
13 December 1981 was of concern to the international community and had caused 
anxiety, disappointment and sorrow to men and women holding the most diverse 
political views, including many in his country. The spontaneous expressions of 
sorrow in France were a reflection of the deep friendship between the Polish and 
French peoples. The Commission on Human Rights had quite rightly taken up that 
matter, and his delegation would refrain from making any a priori judgements. It 
believed that the objective collection of information by an impartial authority 
with the assistance of the Polish Government would be a useful and necessary 
undertaking. It also welcomed resolution 1982/2~, in which the Commission on Human 
Rights called for the collection of information on the situation in Poland. His 
delegation deeply regretted the Polish Government's refusal to collaborate in that 
study and hoped that that Government would change its position. 
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26. The situation of human rights in Chile had been of concern to the Commission 
on Human Rights and the General Assembly for many years. The international 
community had often appealed to the Chilean authorities to redress the human-rights 
situation in their country and bring an end to the exceptional state of emergency 
established in 1973. His delegation deplored the situation described in document 
A/37/564, which indicated that the situation had not improved and that a wide range 
of violations of fundamental human rights continued to occur in Chile. The 
international community must pursue its efforts with a view to eliciting a 
favourable response from the Chilean authorities. 

27. In El Salvador it was clear that murders, abductions, disappearances, 
destruction and other evils had resulted from a situation in which the citizens of 
a single country were involved in armed confrontation. The legal restrictions on 
freedoms were also to a large extent the consequence of that situation. Respect 
for human rights clearly implied the restoration of civil peace, which was not a 
sufficient but a necessary condition for their enjoyment. In order to end the 
suffering of the Salvadorian people, it was not enough to recall violations of 
human rights or to urge the Government to respect those rightsJ it was also 
essential -to re-establish law and order. 

28. It was also clear that when civil peace was so seriously disrupted over a long 
period of time, the country's political, economic and social situation could not 
meet the most basic aspirations of the people. The recognition of those facts led 
to the following conclusionsa the restoration of civil peace must be the task of 
the Salvadorian people alone without outside interference, and the return to a 
truly democratic regime would come at the end of a process whose purpose was to 
reach agreement on necessary reforms and create conditions ensuring respect for the 
popular will, as expressed through elections. 

29. In the meantime, the Salvadorian Government must make efforts to ensure that 
the forces under its authority respected minimum humanitarian rules applicable in 
non-international armed conflicts. It must also prosecute vigorously all those who 
committed murder, kidnapping and acts of torture for political reasons. 

30. It had been asserted by various delegations that some initiatives of the 
General Assembly and the Commission on Human Rights on human-rights violations 
constituted interference in the domestic affairs of States. In his delegation's 
view, massive and flagrant violations of fundamental human rights had gradually 
come to be included within the competence of the international community, as 
reflected by international conventions and other instruments adopted in recent 
years. France believed that goals in that connection should be objective as well 
as realistic, which meant that the international community must be intransigent 
with regard to the respect for basic human rights, regardless of where they were 
violated. The right to life, to physical integrity, to movement, to protection 
against arbitrary arrest and detention or persecution must be protected 
everywhere. There was never any valid excuse for the violation of fundamental 
rights. 
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31. Mr. THOMSON (United Kingdom) said that torture, arbitrary arrest, execution 
and other violations of human eights were evils like war and hunger. His 
Government attached importance to all the human rights set forth in the Universal 
Declaration of Human Rights, b1e International Covenants and other appropriate 
international instruments. It was not permissible to pick and choose among those 
rights, nor was it permissible to promote certain of them at the expense of 
others. As the representative of France had said, the international community 
should be intransigent in supp,rt of all human rights. 

32. At the thirty-sixth sessi•)n of the General Assembly, his delegation had set 
out its approach to economic ~ld social rights, in particular the concept of a 
right to development. It had :;tressed the importance of that concept and its 
complementarity with longer-es·:::ablished concepts of human rights. Over the past 
two decades, the United Nation.; had made significant progress in the human-rights 
field. The International Covenants and a number of other important international 
instruments had entered into f4)rce, and implementation machinery had been 
established. That standard-se,:ting process must be maintained, but it was also 
essential to go beyond that and improve and refine implementation. His delegation 
believed that the Commission on Human Rights and other appropriate United Nations 
bodies should give particular c:onsideration to serious violations of human rights 
and to situations that were of concern to Member States. That approach had its 
basis in articles 55 and 56 of the Charter and in the relevant United Nations 
resolutions. His delegation rc~ognized that the performance of the United Nations 
in that field had been sanewha1: uneven and had discriminated against certain 
States. That had damaged the Organization 1 s credibility in some areas, and it was 
important to correct, or at least to improve, the balance. If the United Nations 
was to consider violations of human rights in certain areas of the world, such as 
southern Africa, the Middle Ea1;t and Latin America, then it must equally be 
prepared to consider situationn anywhere else in the world. No arbitrary limits 
could be applied. 

33. It had sanetimes been sug~1ested that the United Nations concepts of civil and 
political rights were Western (:oncepts, and even that they represented a form of 
Western cultural colonialism. However, he pointed out that developing countries, 
particularly those of Latin Amc!rica, had made a major contribution to the drafting 
of the Universal Declaration, t~e International Covenants and other appropriate 
international instruments. He was sure that they would vigorously reject any 
suggestion that it was "Western• to regard as wrong and evil practices such as 
torture, arbitrary executions c~d disappearances, such gross crimes of violence 
were surely not offensive only to Westerners. 

34. In recent years, his dele~·ation had repeatedly but vainly attempted to 
persuade the United Nations to pay appropriate attention to human rights violations 
in Uganda under Idi Amin and it. Kampuchea under Pol Pot. Subsequently, the full 
horror of those violations had came to be recognized and the United Nations had 
been widely, vigorously and rightly criticized for the passivity of its response, 
by the delegation of Uganda amcng others. The United Nations had failed the people 
of Uganda and the people of Kan.puchea, as it had failed others before and since. 
Gross violations of human rights continued to be extensively and authoritatively 
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documented, not only in the information media but also in United Nations 
documents. The insulated comfort of the United Nations made it easy to forget the 
truly horrific sufferings of people in the world outside. 

35. Against that background, it could scarcely be suggested that the United 
Nations needed to make no further efforts to improve its performance in the field 
of human rights. There could be legitimate differences of perspective regarding 
human rights, but rights and wrongs did exist and reflected universal concerns and 
universal values. The promotion of the international instruments on human rights 
was one of the fundamental objectives of the United Nations, to which his 
delegation was fully committed. The United Nations dealt with State policies, and 
it was essential that all Governments should make it their policy to uphold human 
r i ghts, which belonged to all peoples, not to Governments. It was the individual 
whose rights should be protected, and the international community had a special 
responsibility in that regard. 

36. Mr. ZUCOONI (Italy) said that he wished to express, clearly and unequivocally, 
Italy's concern over the continued mass violation of human rights taking place in 
many parts · of the world. In that connection, the international community must not 
confine itself to merely expressing a general condemnation. It had, not without 
some difficulty, succeeded in defining a number of individual rights and to give 
them an international status. The instruments relating to those rights were by no 
means perfect, but that was inevitable, since they were based on the principle of 
co-operation among sovereign States, which was ephemeral and uncertain in itself. 
The shortcomings of the system of international co-operation were not peculiar to 
the area of human rights) similar serious inadequacies were encountered when States 
co-operated to ensure peace and security. Nevertheless, in so far as human rights 
were concerned, the international community must acknowledge that the results 
achieved were inadequate to the scope and seriousness of the violations. 

37. It was now essential to enter a new phase of the protection of human rights, 
and public opinion in many countries was decidedly pushing in that direction. It 
was inadmissible that large-scale violations of human rights should be committed 
with impunity in certain States while other States and the international community 
were helpless onlookers. The process for improving that situation would 
necessarily be a lengthy and rather difficult one. The world community, through 
international co-operation, must be able to create protective mechanisms beyond the 
stage of mere co-operation itself. The Charter of the United Nations could provide 
the means for some progress in that respect) it was necessary to arrive at a more 
correct attuning of the principles contained in it. 

38. The Charter stated that the United Nations must, among its other duties, 
promote respect for human rights and fundamental freedomsJ it also stated that 
nothing contained in the Charter should authorize the United Nations to intervene 
in matters which were essentially within the domestic jurisdiction of any State. 
The possible key to a solution to the problem just outlined could be found in the 
term "essentially". A first step towards a reconciliation of those two principles 
of the Charter, by correctly identifying the problems that were to be regarded as 
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matters essentially within thE· domestic jurisdiction of any State, could be made 
with regard to the cases of mass, indiscriminate and open violations of human 
rights and fundamental freedoms. Massacres of thousands of people, large-scale 
violations tesulting in the e~odus of entire populations, or the involuntary or 
forced disappearance of thousc~ds of people caused or allowed by official bodies of 
a State could scarcely be viewed as matters essentially within the domestic 
jurisdiction of a State. Such a view would extend the concept of domestic 
jurisdiction too far and deny any value to the limitations and qualifications 
enacted by the Charter through the insertion of the word "essentially". 
Accordingly, he believed that the United Nations should examine ways and means to 
put into effect the principle, mentioned in Article 55 of the Charter, that the 
United Nations itself must prcmote respect for and observance of human rights and 
fundamental freedoms. 

39. On a number of occasions, Italy had solicited information as to the fate of 
disappeared persons in Argentina. Evidence of what had happened there was no~ 
available. In that particulai case, even though pressure had been exerted both 
bilaterally and multilateral!~, it had been inadequate. It was therefore vital to 
reinforce such pressure, and that was a duty of the United Nations. The 
disappearance of thousands of people, some of them political dissenters and some of 
them persons who had never unc!ertaken any kind of political activity, was 
unfortunately a comm::m phenomenon in many countries. He had specifically mentioned 
Argentina not only because thc·se who had disappeared in that country included many 
Italians but also because of the very close ties of blood and tradition that linked 
Italy and Argentina. For that reason, whatever happened in Argentina had an 
immediate echo in Italy. 

40. His delegation joined in the vigorous condemnation expressed by the 
representative of Venezuela at an earlier meeting with regard to the tendency to 
single out Latin America in the matter of violations of human rights. Italy had 
taken action against that tendency in the Commission on Human Rights, achieving 
results which it intended to consolidate and pursue further. For that reason, his 
delegation intended to examine closely the two proposals put forward by the 
representative of Venezuela, in particular the one entrusting the Commission on 
Human Rights with the submission to the General Assembly of detailed reports on the 
situation of human rights in each regional group. Those reports would indeed do 
much to balance and enhance the monitoring system of the United Nations in the 
field of human rights. 

41. Mr. BENA (Romania) said that his delegation had been a sponsor of General 
Assembly resolution 36/159, which requested the Secretary-General to submit to the 
General Assembly at its thirty-seventh session, under the item entitled "Report of 
the Economic and Social Council", a report on the implementation of the relevant 
decisions of the Economic and Social Council pertaining to the recommendations 
contained in the report of the Ad Hoc Working Group on the Social Aspects of the 
Deve~opment Activities of the United Nations (A/1981/3). No such report had been 
issued, and the different reasons for that which were set forth in document 
A/37/500 were not convincing. There appeared to be an established habit 
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<>f continually postponing that report even though his delegation and many others 
had stressed the need for an in-depth debate within the Third Committee on ways and 
means of improving the activities of the United Nations in the social sector. His 
delegation therefore awaited with interest the comments which the Secretary-General 
would submit under the terms of Economic and Social Council decision 1982/125. 
Since those comments had not been submitted, there could be no discussion at the 
current session. However, since under decision 1982/125, the first regular session 
of the Council for 1983 should again consider practical measures to improve the 
effectiveness of the activities of the social sector of the United Nations, his 
delegation hoped that the Council would then have before it a substantial report 
prepared by the Secretariat. That report should deal with problems such as 
employment, education, youth, health, housing, nutrition and child welfare. 

42. Mr. de ALMEIDA PINTO (Brazil) said that the report of the Economic and Social 
Council contained resolutions and decisions that did not call for action by the 
General Assembly. That was the case with resolution 1982/14, which inter alia 
called for the establishment of a regional office at Lima for co-ordinating 
narcotics. control. It would seem advisable that the Secretary-General, while 
considering the establishment of such an office, should take into account the role 
played by the South American Agreement on Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic 
Substances for the strengthening of regional co-operation in many fields, including 
that of the p~oblem of drug trafficking. 

43. With respect to the question of an international campaign against the traffic 
in drugs, Brazil had replied to the note that had been circulated by the 
Secretary-General in response to the request contained in General Assembly 
resolution 36/132. That reply had been summarized in document A/37/530, 
paragraphs 15 and 16. Paragraph 16 did not, however, convey the exact meaning of 
the Brazilian comments. It should have stated that any campaign, if not carefully 
conceived and prepared, might serve to stimulate curiosity instead of contributing 
to the ending of abuse and thus might be counter-productive. Brazil's observations 
on other aspects of an international campaign against traffic in drugs were 
correctly summarized in document A/37/530. 

44. Mrs. KIRKPATRICK (United States of America) said that the question of what was 
and should be the role of the United Nations with respect to human rights had been 
raised in several United Nations forums within the past week. Her delegation had 
stpted that the report of the Secretary-General on the work of the Organization had 
m;de no reference to human rights. That remark had not been enthusiastically 
received) her delegation had been told that the reason for not referring to human 
rights was that other delegations would resist such a reference and it had been 
felt that the report should focus on the Charter. Her delegation had replied that 
the Charter did in fact deal with human rightsJ the response to that had been that 
human rights involved individuals, while the Charter dealt with the collectivity of 
nations. In point of fact, however, the Charter, in its preamble, reaffirmed faith 
in fundamental human rights, in the dignity and worth of the human person and in 
the equal rights of men and women. It was only natural that the framers of the 
Charter, who had been concerned about international peace, should also have been 
concerned about human rights and fundamental freedoms, which were linked to all 
political values. 
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45. The two principal methods of political action applied in national policy and 
international relations were the method of consent and the method of violence. 
Consent had to be given voluntarily and could not be coerced. Institutionalized, 
the method of consent meant democracy. Internationally, consent was utterly 
incompatible with conquest. Societies that relied on consent did not generate 
refugees. The method of violence, when institutionalized, meant autocracy, and 
internationally, it meant invasion and widespread violation of human rights. The 
clearest manifestation of violence was war. War was a means for attaining a 
political goal - in other words, a means of gaining power by conquest. war took 
away the human rights of those against whom it was used. Today, for example, 
violence was depriving the Polish people of their human rights, as it was in 
Afghanistan and Kampuchea. Military violence was an assault on peoples which 
resulted in mass exoduses of people fleeing for their lives. The Economic and 
Social Council, the Commission on Human Rights and various reports of the United 
Nations all recognized that mass exoduses were the result of violence. 

46. One might think that everyone would see violence as a violation of the 
CharterJ however, that was not the case. Some violations of the Charter were 
ignored and some were defined out of existence. Most of the violations examined by 
the United Nations occurred in relatively small, underdeveloped and non-Communist 
States which were not members of any cohesive bloc and which, targeted by movements 
with ties to the Soviet Union, had endeavoured to protect themselves with 
governmental violence against guerrilla violence. Not all those targeted 
Governments resisted the assault. some simply collapsed. Most of the countries 
singled out for attention were in Latin America, not because the twentieth 
century's worst violations of human rights had taken place there but because those 
countries were not part of a web of protective alliances in the way that African 
and Islamic countries were. M~reover, despite their records of internal repression 
and external aggression, the members of the Soviet bloc were protected, not only by 
virtue of their membership in ~ne or more groups but because the Soviet Union had 
been very successful in propag~ting a perverse doctrine of violence and human 
rights which asserted that liberation movements had the sole legitimate right to 
the use of force and Governments had none. According to that doctrine, 
revolutionary violence was a just protest against an unjust society and was not a 
violation of human rights, reg~rdless of the suffering it brought to the population 
of a country. Despite the destruction and deaths it caused, it would receive no 
attention from United Nations :,odies. People could be subjected to invasion, 
conquered, herded into cities, driven over borders, their fields tainted with 
toxins, their air poisoned wit~ yellow rain, without being regarded as victims of 
human rights violations, so long as the perpetrators of such aggression were 
"progressive" national liberation movements armed, trained and serviced by the 
professional purveyors of revolutionary violence. It was only Governments trying 
to defend themselves against s11Ch attacks that were singled out for criticism. 

47. Recalling the statement made in the Committee by the representative of one 
~overnment to the effect that .tt opposed violence but could not accept the argument 
that anyone seeking change sho11ld be automatically classified as a terrorist, she 
said that the definition of teJ:rorism must depend on whether or not terror tactics 
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were used. In El Salvador, the econo~ had been destroyed and the population 
victimized as a result of guerrilla attacks. By skilful use of violence and 
propaganda, the guerrillas were attempting to win power over the vast majority that 
now opposed them. The use of terror was the first step in the process aimed at 
destabilization through violent acts in order to intimidate the population, destroy 
the economy, and demonstrate to political opponents that the terrorists would stop 
at nothing. Indeed, the tactics of such small groups had not changed since the 
time of the nihilists. As Carlos Marighella had pointed out in his Minimanual of 
the Urban Guerrilla, the aim of the violence was to force the Government to 
heighten repression, thus making life unbearable and promoting the general feeling 
that the Government was unjust. As repression increased what had been a political 
situation was gradually transformed into a military one, in which the military was 
viewed as responsible for the violence. At that point, the guerrillas had to 
intensify their activities to take advantage of the disastrous situation, which was 
now accompanied by cries of outrage from a self-appointed constituency of 
conscience which condemned Governments for endeavouring to protect themselves. In 
El Salvador, as the recent elections had shown, change through a democratic process 
was quit~possible for all those who wished to take part in that process. 

48. Guatemala had shown a high rate of growth and had good economic prospects 
before it had become the target of violence promoted by Cuba and its bloc 
partners. Violence occurred on a daily basis in Guatemala, as those who allegedly 
strove for social justice pressed their demands by destroying, killing, mining 
roads, kidnapping and generally creating a situation of total war. No fair 
observer could believe that the guerrillas were reacting to governmental 
provocation. On the contrary, they were taking part in a ruthless campaign to 
seize power. 

49. She wondered whether the representative she had quoted had been referring to 
the situation in Poland, where the Government was using heavy-handed military force 
against an unarmed population, was engaging in the repressive denial of all 
fundamental liberties and was using the power of the State against the simple 
courage of Solidarity. 

so. No one could seriously believe that a society had no right to defend itself 
against armed bands in its midst, that the Government of the Federal Republic of 
Germany was not justified in acting against the Baader-Meinhof terrorists, that of 
Italy against the Red Brigades, that of Spain against the Basque terrorists, that 
of Uruguay against the Tupamaros or that of El Salvador against the terrorists who 
had boycotted its elections, attacked its co-operatives and its land reforms and 
murdered its peasants, or that the people of Guatemala, who had suffered long under 
brutal Governments in the past, should be willing to accept new tyrants who, if 
.their Nicaraguan comrades-in-arms were anything to judge by, would be still more 
repressive. 

51. A conception of human rights that ignored guerrilla activities and focused on 
governmental reprisals was no conception of human rights at all but simply a 
political method to obtain victory for a certain kind of Soviet-sponsored 
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"liberation". No morally ser:.ous individual could claim that guerrillas had the 
right to use violence but that society had no such right to protect itself against 
them. Furthermore, experienCE! had shown that movements which had obtained power by 
violence ended by governing tltrough violence. 

52. Recognizing that the widE!Spread abuse of human rights represented a challenge 
to all, she said that a serioL.s approach to the question would take account of the 
use of lethal toxins against the H'Mong, the thousands imprisoned in Viet Nam, the 
continuing flows of refugees from the Communist nations of South-East Asia, the 
outlawing of Solidarity and Ue imprisonment of its leaders, the denial of freedom 
throughout Eastern Europe, thE! Soviet Union's mass and flagrant violations of hunan 
rights in Afghanistan, the abuse of psychiatry and the denial of the right to 
emigrate. Such an approach wculd also consider the flight of Ugandans across the 
border to Rwanda, the repression found in other African countries, apartheid in 
South Africa, the denial of u,e rights of women and "untouchables", and in the 
context of all those problems, also consider the denial of human rights by some 
groups and some Governments ir, Latin America, including the question of Chile's 
exiles, disappeared persons ir. Argentina, right-wing and left-wing violence in 
Guatemala and El Salvador, thE! harsh treatment of Indians in Nicaragua and the 
large number of political pr h:oner s in Cuba. 

53. The United Stated deplored all recourse to violence and urged those societies 
under attack to practice the c.isciplines of freedom and law. It was ready to deal 
seriously with the question within the United Nations but would not be a party to 
any further selective applicat.ion of human-rights values or to the use of human 
rights as a political weapon, nor would it vote to strengthen those who sought 
political gain through violence. 

54. Mr. KOMISSAROV (Byelorus~:.ian Soviet Socialist Republic) said that the success 
of the work of the Economic and Social Council and its subsidiary bodies in 
promoting international co-operation on international economic, social, cultural 
and humanitarian issues and in encouraging and developing respect for human rights 
and fundamental freedoms for all was directly dependent on the extent to which that 
work contributed to the other major purposes of the United Nations, especially the 
strengthening of international peace and security and the development of peaceful 
relations between nations on the basis of respect for the principle of equality of 
rights and the self-determination of peoples. The main component of the work of 
the Economic and Social Council should therefore be to mobilize States in the 
struggle to prevent a nuclear catastrophe, to eliminate the remnants of 
colonialism, apartheid and racism, and to combat mass and flagrant violations of 
human rights and fundamental freedoms. 

55. Stressing the importance of General Assembly resolution 32/130 in the search 
for the most effective way to develop international co-operation in the field of 
human rights, he said that the effort of some countries to ignore or belittle the 
significance of that resolution, particularly paragraphs 1 (b) and (e), represented 
an attempt to undermine such co-operation and to cover-up their direct involvement 
in the continuing mass and flagrant violations of human rights. However, as could 
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be seen from the results of the work of the Economic and Social Council and the 
Commission on Human Rights, those efforts invariably failed, which was an 
indication of the unwavering resolve of the majority of countries to strive 
consistently for the implementation of the major human rights decisions adopted by 
the United Nations. 

56. Many United Nations bodies had quite understandably focused their attention on 
mass and flagrant violations of human rights committed by the Israeli military in 
the occupied Arab territories, as reflected primarily in the denial of the 
legitimate right of the Palestinian people to self-determination and the 
establishment of its own State and in the Israeli policy of terror and violence 
against the Arab population. Israel's aggression against Lebanon, which had 
resulted in the death of thousands of peaceful Lebanese and Palestinians, clearly 
underlined the racist essence of zionism, which had been condemned by the United 
Nations and which could be compared only to Hitler's policy of genocide. The 
bloody crimes of the Israeli aggressors backed by Washington illustrated the danger 
to international peace and security posed by a policy based on mass and flagrant 
violations of human rights. 

57. The crimes of the south African racists and colonialists, who pursued a policy 
of apartheid and oppressed the peoples of South Africa and Namibia and were engaged 
in increasing acts of aggression against neighbouring independent States in that 
part of Africa, had been condemned by the United Nations. As had been rightly 
pointed out, the only reason for the existence of such a situation in southern 
Africa, which posed a threat to international peace and security, was the 
continuing support and assistance provided to the South African racists by certain 
Western countries, particularly the United States, in defiance of many United 
Nations decisions. 

58. The international community continued to feel deep concern at the tragic human 
rights situation which persisted in Chile with the active involvement of the United 
States. One of the main conclusions of the report of the Special Rapporteur on the 
question of human rights in Chile (A/37/564) was that the Chilean Government had 
done nothing to implement United Nations resolutions calling for the restoration of 
respect for human rights and was, in fact, intensifying its terror. According to 
the report, not one fundamental human right was observed by the authorities in 
Chile, and torture and ill-treatment were institutionalized there. The growth of 
repression in 1982 coincided with the increase in assistance from Washington to the 
junta. The United Nations should continue to devote attention to the question of 
mass and flagrant violations of human rights in Chile and should take all necessary 
measures to make the Chilean Government cease its crimes against the people of that 
country. 

59. Noting the tragic situation in El Salvador, where the massacres, arbitrary 
murders, torture and other violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms had 
been carried out by the military on an unlimited scale, he said that 35,000 
citizens, mainly ordinary workers and peasants, had become victims of terror 
perpetrated or inspired by the authorities. The atrocities of the Fascist junta in 
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that country had increased after the farcical "elections• of March 1982. Designed 
by the junta's American backers to lend some sort of respectability to the regime, 
those elections simply enabled the ultra-right and Fascist elements to step up 
their terror. The report on the situation of human rights and fundamental freedoms 
in El Salvador (A/37/611) testified to the massive scale on which the rights of the 
Salvadorian people continued to be violated. It was sheer hypocrisy for the United 
States Administration to suggest that the Salvadorian Government had made 
"progress• in the field of h•Jman rights. Such a statement was simply an attempt to 
justify continued United States financial and military assistance to the junta, 
thus enabling it to stre.ngthen its repression and, at the same time, to maintain 
its anti-popular policies based on economic and social inequality and the complete 
denial of rights to most of the population. The provision of such assistance, 
together with other forms of interference in the affairs of El Salvador, ran 
counter to United Nations d~:isions on the subject and aroused justifiable 
indignation and condemnation from all progressive opinion throughout the world, 
even in the United States itself. As long as the Salvadorian military continued 
its atrocities, the United Nltions must take all appropriate measures to uncover 
those responsible for such a situation and to put an end to it, fully restoring the 
fundamental rights and freedo)IIIS of the Salvador ian people. 

60. The sad situations in Chile and El Salvador, the bloodshed in Guatemala and 
the massive violations of human rights in South Korea and several other countries, 
whose terrorist and Fascist •Hctators relied on support from the United States, 
were convincing proof of the guilt of imperialism, particularly United States 
imperialism, in violating th• ~ basic rights of other peoples. United States efforts 
to destabilize the situation in Cuba and Nicaragua, inter alia by financing the 
training of terrorist band! t ::; and mercenaries within the United States, represented 
a direct challenge to the int ernational community. That interference and the 
growing secret war against o·~er countries in Central America represented an openly 
admitted attempt to create in the region a situation compatible with the vital 
national interests of the Un :l ted States. It was therefore hardly surprising that 
representatives of the Unit~l States in the United Nations and elsewhere should 
concentrate their efforts on perverting or sabotaging inter-governmental 
co-operation in the field of human rights, on preventing the condemnation of cases 
of mass and flagrant violations of human rights and on covering up that country's 
assistance to tyrannical reg :tmes which were helpful to the strategic and other 
interests of United States itnperialism. 

61. At the samP. time, United States representatives attempted to discredit the 
human-rights policy of socia:. ist countries by using various pseudo-scientific 
theories, mingled with anti-~iovietism and anti-communism, which tried to separate 
societies into "free" and "unfree", "open" and "closed", or "totalitarian" and 
"authoritarian". As had been pointed out in the ma93zine Commentary, the use of 
such concepts in the United ~itates was simply an attenpt to cover up the 
traditional policy of suppor 1:ing regimes which offered the material and human 
resources of their countries for foreign exploitation and pillage. That sort of 

I . .. 



A/C. 3/37/SR.66 
English 
Page 17 

(Mr. Komissarov, Byelorussian SSR) 

great-Power policy, which was based on fallacies and took no account of the real 
situation in the world, not only was fundamentally flawed but represented a threat 
to all international co-operation, not only in the sphere of human rights but in 
others as well. 

62. If international co-operation in protecting and promoting respect for human 
rights and fundamental freedoms was to be successful, States had to be prepared to 
take part constructively in it. His country's approach was based on the socialist 
system, in which the individual was the subject of the greatest concern. His 
country was justifiably proud of its achievements in guaranteeing its citizens a 
broad range of human rights and. freedoms, which had become possible only through 
the victory of the Great October Socialist Revolution and the further development 
of the Byelorussian SSR within the USSR, a fraternal family of peoples now 
celebrating its sixtieth anniversary •. The Byelorussian SSR intended to continue 
contributing to international co-operation in the field of human rights and 
endeavour to ensure that such co-operation would be based on the strict observance 
of the principles of the Charter of the United Nations, including the principles of 
the sovereign equality of States and non-interference in their internal affairs, 
and that its main aim would be to combat mass and flagrant violations of human 
rights, especially in situations which threatened the peace and security of peoples 
and had arisen from policies of aggression, fascism, racism, colonialism, and the 
oppression of national liberation movements and of the forces of democracy. 

63. Mr. HEPBURN (Bahamas) said that his Government was not alone in believing that 
the illicit production of, trafficking in and demand for narcotic drugs and 
psychotropic substances were on the increase. The drug problem should continue to 
be the collective concern of the entire international community. While it was 
understandable that each national Government must bear responsibility for 
controlling drug producton, trafficking and abuse within its own borders, it was 
nevertheless true that many countries, particularly developing countries, did not 
have sufficent resources and expertise to cope with such problems. 

64. The International Drug Abuse Control Strategy, which had been adopted by the 
General Assembly, would greatly assist national efforts aimed at the control and 
eventual eradication of drug abuse. It represented an attempt to address all 
aspects of the problem. In that connection, careful consideration must be given to 
the progamme of action and specific goals which the international community had set 
for itself, in adopting the Strategy. If that community was sincere in its desire 
to eradicate drug trafficking and drug abuse, it must scrutinize carefully any 
action which might impede implementation of the Strategy or render it impotent. 

65. One project identified by the Commission on Narcotic Drugs for implementation 
in 1983 called for a study of the situation of transit States. The Bahamas was 
greatly interested in that project, since its geographical location had made it, 
against its will, a major conduit for the illicit drug traffic from large source 
and supply centres in South America to large and profitable markets in North 
America and Europe. The Minister of External Affairs of his country had said, in 
an address to the plenary Assembly, at its current session, that t~ansit stat~s had 
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to face a serious dilemma and that the Bahamas was grateful for United Nations 
intervention to study the prcmlems of such States. His delegation hoped that the 
study would be carried out in 1983. 

66. Despite its limited resources, his country would continue, in co-operation 
with other Member States and the United Nations system, to play an active role in 
the struggle against drug abuse. In that connection, he was pleased to announce 
that, in accordance with Economic and Social Council resolution 1982/8, the Bahamas 
had invited the Commission on Narcotic Drugs to hold a seminar for law enforcement 
officials of the English-spec:tking Caribbean at Nassau in March 1983. 

67. His country was gratifiE!d by the current trend towards enhancing the work of 
the United Nations Fund for Itrug Abuse Control by ensuring proper evaluation of its 
various projects. In encourc:tging Member States to support the Fund in accordance 
with their respective capabilities, the Bahamas pledged a voluntary contribution of 
$US 1,000 to the Fund, repre!;enting a 100 per cent increase over its earlier 
contribution. His delegatiort also pledged its unequivocal support to the new heads 
of the division of Narcotic Drugs and the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control. 

68. In many countries, illic~it drug production and trafficking and the illicit 
demand for narcotic drugs cor.tinued to erode the national base, threaten youth, 
increase criminality and intioduce numerous other social ills. Tb combat those 
evils, the International Strategy and policies for drug abuse control and its 
programme of action must be ~iven the necessary high priority by the United Nations 
and the specialized agencies concerned. 

69. He introduced draft resc•lution A/C.3/37/L. 78, a follow-up to General Assembly 
resolution 36/132, which had recognized the need for an international campaign 
against traffic in drugs and had called for the comments and proposals of 
Governments on the subject. On the basis of those comments and proposals, as well 
as the priority given to intE·rnational drug control by the General Assembly in its 
resolution 36/168 and by the Economic and Social Council in its resolutions 1982/8 
and 1982/9, the draft emphas1zed in its preambular paragraphs some of the effects 
and the magnitude of the protlem of illicit traffic and drug abuse control, the 
approaches adopted and the efforts made thus far to find a solution. Its operative 
paragraphs focused attention on various approaches and control measures to be 
considered if the new thrust given to the problem of drug trafficking and abuse was 
to have the desired results. 

70. Paragraphs 2 and 3 reflected the need for a reaffirmation of the commitment by 
all Member States to the international treaties on drug-control, since they 
represented the currently acceptable international standards on the general problem 
of drug abuse. Paragraphs 4 and 5 responded to the need for human, monetary and 
technicaL cesources, without which the current situation would not only continue, 
but would grow worse. Furthermore, in order to be successful, efforts against the 
illicit traffic in drugs must be commensurate with the magnitude, complexity and 
transnational nature of the problem. Hence, as indicated in paragraphs 4, 5 and 6, 
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any approach had to be based on concerted international co-operation and 
co-ordination, effectively harnessing available resources at the national, regional 
and international levels. Last, paragraphs 7 and 8 reflected the need for feedback 
and evaluation. 

71. The draft resolution attempted to contribute to the effective implementation 
of the Strategy by addressing one aspect of it which had thus far been 
intractable. Any progress achieved in solving the problem of illicit traffic would 
greatly facilitate success in dealing with other substantive aspects of drug 
abuse. The sponsors therefore hoped -that the concern which had been consistently 
voiced in the Committee regarding the need to tackle the problem effectively would 
be translated into consensus support for the draft. 

72. Mr. CORTI (Argentina), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
his delegation could not agree with the views exressed by the representative of 
Italy. While recognizing that Italy's difficult political and economic situation 
might force it to take positions which would be more in keeping with the policy of 
other countries, he felt that that representative's statements had arisen simply 
from a wish to conceal the Italian Government's disloyalty towards Italian 
residents in Argentina and Argentines of Italian descent on important issues which 
affected them, a disloyalty manifested when, only a month earlier, the Italian 
Government had failed to support a draft resolution inviting the parties to the 
Malvinas dispute to enter into negotiations. Whatever pressures had been exercised 
on the Italian Government, his delegation could not agree or understand Italy's 
sudden interest in disappearances which had occurred six years previously, 
especially at a time when Argentine justice was on the point of clarifying one of 
the most painful chapters in the country's history. 

The meeting rose at 1.15 p.m. 




